Dear ……,

We are writing to you as a coalition of third sector and housing organisations working in London who are increasingly concerned about the impacts that the package of reforms to Housing Benefit (HB) will have on our clients and service users. 

Many of our organisations have voiced our concerns about the impacts on claimants in London of calculating local housing allowance (LHA) at the 30th percentile of rents, and of removing the upper rate of LHA and capping the total amount paid. However, we are writing to you today to highlight some possibly unintended consequences of the proposed total cap to benefits of £26,000. This will be a further HB cut for thousands of London households and risks increasing arrears, evictions and homelessness in the capital.   

We agree that there is room for reform, simplification and cost savings in the current HB system, and in particular, we share the government’s concern about work disincentives.  However, it is also vital that any new system allows people to access decent and affordable housing and fully reflects the true housing costs that people pay, which we believe is not possible in London if the £26,000 benefit cap is introduced. 

The overwhelming majority of claimants affected by the cap live in London - 29,890 out of 42,780 households in the private rented sector - and 19% of all Local Housing Allowance (LHA) claimants in the capital stand to lose out. Average losses are expected to be £93 a week, although many households will lose considerably more. London already has the highest rate of child poverty of any English region and this measure will make the situation much worse.

We appreciate that the cap is intended to ensure that those out of work are no better off than in-work households. However, figures released by the DWP show that only 4,850 of the 42,780 households nationally who would be affected by the cap are claiming Job Seekers Allowance and looking for work. This would suggest that this measure will unfairly penalise those who have been assessed as unable to work.  

Furthermore, details of the cap as contained in the Welfare Reform Bill appear to suggest that households with a member in work but not eligible for working tax credits will also still be subject to the cap, meaning it also penalises those taking up part time work and mini jobs, and contradicts the aspiration of Universal Credit that people should be rewarded for each hour worked. 

The DWP is also assuming that temporary accommodation (TA) costs will not sit outside the cap - which we strongly oppose. TA is subsidised via housing benefit and the upper limit is £500 per week in inner London and £350 per week elsewhere. Because of the scarcity of suitable TA in London, local authorities will frequently procure accommodation at these levels. If the cap were introduced as planned, households owed a homelessness duty in central London would be ineligible for any further benefit payments which would immediately risk forcing homeless families into acute poverty.

Finally, the £26,000 cap is an issue of significant concern not only for Londoners currently claiming benefit, but for any household at risk of losing their job. If the cap is introduced in its current form, these households will see a significant reduction in the benefit safety net they may have expected to fall back on and may be forced to move considerable distances well away from friends, family and possibly future jobs. 

We believe that the total benefit cap is in danger of unfairly penalising many families in London who are unable to work, who may be in work, who have been made homeless, or who are only relying on benefits temporarily. Due to the impacts that it will have on our clients and services users we strongly recommend that it is removed from the Welfare Reform Bill. If it is to be imposed we believe there are significant amendments to it that must be made, which are outlined in the attached briefing. 

Yours, 

Campbell Robb, CEO Shelter; Peter Lewis, CEO London Voluntary Services Council; Belinda Porich, Head of London Region, National Housing Federation; Sally Copley, UK Head of Policy, Advocacy and Campaigns, Save the Children; Bob Green, CEO Stonewall Housing; Robert Taylor, Camden Federation of Private Tenants; Alex Bax, CEO London Pathway; Terence Stokes, CEO, Lasa; Andrew Little, CEO Inclusion London, Bharat Mehta, CEO Trust for London.   

£26,000 total benefit cap 

The cap will disproportionately penalise those living in the more expensive areas where job opportunities are greater 

London has the highest housing costs in the country, with average house prices of £363,043, 13.5 times the average salary and average private rents around £300 per week. The 2013 overall benefit cap will take no account of claimants’ actual liability and will penalise those people living in more expensive regions. The 2011 HB reforms are designed to respond to high and increasing housing costs in London and other expensive areas, and by 2013 payments will already have been significantly reduced through these measures. 

The impact of the 2011 cuts is already subject to review because of the risk that they will lead to increased homelessness. The DWP acknowledges in its impact assessment that the overall benefit cap could also lead to an increase in arrears, evictions and homelessness and it is a high risk strategy to impose a further substantial cut to housing benefit before the effects of the first wave of cuts have been assessed.

If the cap fails to take account of local housing costs it risks forcing claimants to move to the cheapest areas in search of accommodation affordable under benefit levels. Due to the widespread impact of the overall cap this will entail a move of some considerable distance, particularly for families with three or more children who will struggle to find affordable accommodation in the South of the country, let alone just in London. This may mean families are forced to move from areas with good employment prospects to areas where there are fewer job opportunities and higher unemployment, creating the risk of areas with high levels of poverty and unemployment with little outward mobility. It may also mean that additional strain is placed on school places in areas where schools are already at capacity. 

This will be particularly damaging to families who are made redundant and are forced to move home to areas where the prospects of getting a new job are significantly less.  

The £26,000 calculation 

High costs of housing mean that many working households in London are reliant on housing benefit to pay their rent and a third of all LHA claimants in London are in work. However, such additional in-work benefits are not factored into the government’s calculation which is based on average wages but has not taken into account any benefits or tax credits that households might be receiving on top of this income. Furthermore, families who are earning £26,000 are still eligible for tax credits and child benefit, meaning their total household income is higher than £26,000.

Suggested amendments 

We believe that there are measures that could be taken by the Government to make this policy fairer for those households in London who will be most adversely affected by it. 

Housing benefit could be kept outside of the benefit cap. This would recognise the unique characteristics of housing benefit and enable benefits to be paid at a level which reflects differing housing costs and housing need. It would also recognise that housing benefit is a benefit paid to low income households both in and out of work and therefore should not be included in a cap of out of work benefits. It should also be noted that as the cap stands, Housing Benefit will be the last element – all other benefits are paid then HB tops up to the cap limit. This is contrary to the way that most household budgets operate, as the majority of households would pay their rent before all other household costs. 

Alternatively, it could be decided to remove child benefit and child tax credit outside the level of the cap. Child-related benefits are paid to recognise the costs of children and avoid child poverty and by removing them from the cap the need for this benefit will continue to be recognised. Child benefit will also sit outside of Universal Credit, and this would be easier to administer if child related benefits also sat outside of the cap. 

